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PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY: NURSE-DELIVERED SLEEP RESTRICTION THERAPY TO IMPROVE INSOMNIA

Plain language summary

What was the question?

Insomnia refers to problems with falling asleep or staying asleep, which affects 10% of the adult 
population. The recommended treatment for insomnia is a psychological treatment called cognitive–
behavioural therapy. Research shows this to be a very effective and long-lasting treatment, but there are 
not enough trained therapists to support the large number of poor sleepers in the United Kingdom.

We have developed a brief version of cognitive–behavioural therapy, called sleep restriction therapy, 
which involves supporting the patient to follow a new sleep–wake pattern. We carried out this study to 
see if sleep restriction therapy, given by nurses working in general practice, can improve insomnia and 
quality of life.

What did we do?

We searched general practice records and invited people with insomnia to take part. Six hundred and 
forty-two participants were assigned, by chance, to either sleep restriction therapy or a comparison 
treatment, called sleep hygiene. Sleep restriction therapy involved meeting with a nurse on four 
occasions and following a prescribed sleep schedule. Sleep hygiene involved receiving a leaflet of sleep 
‘do’s and dont’s’. Those receiving sleep restriction therapy were also provided with the same sleep 
hygiene leaflet so that the difference between the two groups was whether or not they received nurse 
treatment. We measured sleep, quality of life, daytime functioning and use of sleep medication through 
questionnaires, before and after treatment. We calculated the cost to deliver the treatment, as well as 
the cost of other National Health Service treatments that participants accessed during the study. We 
also interviewed participants and nurses to understand their views of the treatment.

What did we find?

We found that participants in the sleep restriction therapy group experienced greater reduction in their 
insomnia symptoms compared to sleep hygiene. They also experienced improved sleep, mental health, 
quality of life and work productivity. The two groups did not differ in their use of prescribed sleep 
medication. Our results suggest that the treatment is likely to represent good value for money for the 
National Health Service. Both nurses and participants considered the treatment to be acceptable and 
beneficial, and they suggested some potential refinements.

What does this mean?

The study shows that nurse-delivered sleep restriction therapy is likely to be a clinically effective 
approach to the treatment of insomnia, and good value for money for the National Health Service.
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